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Consolidation Review Task Force – Governance and Mission Committee 
Meeting Minutes
January 23, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Peter Rummel (Chair), Lad Daniels, Georgette Dumont, Michael Munz, Jim Rinaman, Dwain Senterfitt, Leon Carrero
Also: Task Force Chair Lori Boyer, Task Force member Rena Coughlin, Jeff Clements - City Council Research Division, Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:12 a.m.
Chairman Rummell convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Mr. Rummell introduced Will Swan, a PhD student at Florida State University in public administration, who will be assisting the Task Force with research.  Mr. Swan briefly described his academic background and his research interests.  Mr. Rummell said that his committee has two primary research needs at the moment: 1) how other cities handle the functions currently handled by Jacksonville’s independent authorities and whether there are any innovative models, and 2) how other cities achieve transcendence of long-term visions and plans across short-term political administrations.  How do they achieve continuity and is there a structural mechanism that makes it work?

The committee discussed the theme of continuity and the problem of carrying a vision past the political terms of particular mayors and city councils. Jim Rinaman suggested the example of the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey, which was set up to be an independent, non-political body to plan and provide for transportation resources for the New York City area and did its job very well for many years but has been criticized in recent years for becoming too independent and too arrogant about exercising its powers. The group discussed to what extent the perseverance of long-term vision is primarily attributable to one strong leader (Robert Moses in New York, Mayor Joe Riley in Charleston SC) versus being approved and internalized by a majority of citizens. Lad Daniels suggested that a common thread in how many cities developed their particular identity or brand over time (country music in Nashville, amateur sports in Indianapolis, health care in Birmingham, banking in Charlotte) has to do with the buy-in and continuing support of the business community. The chamber of commerce or other business leaders probably saw the vision and devised the strategies, which the political apparatus then adopted as its own. Chairman Rummell felt that Jacksonville’s business community and Chamber of Commerce are as strong as they have ever been, and that the addition of an active and engaged Civic Council, JCCI, One Spark, etc. shows that Jacksonville has vibrant leadership, but none of them seem to be coalescing around a single vision or theme.
Mr. Daniels suggested that many cities may arrive at their vision or theme as a result of crisis – Birmingham’s loss of its steel industry, Charlotte’s loss of textiles, Jacksonville’s consolidation resulting from disaccredited schools, political scandals and a polluted river. The crisis demands action and groups rise up to meet the challenge and forge a new path forward. He questioned whether Jacksonville currently has a sense of urgency or a recognition that things need to change.  Jacksonville has had a long history of being buffered from major economic downturns by the presence of the Navy, so the city has never suffered as much as others have during economic downturns. Now that the Navy presence is diminishing, we may not have that buffer to the same degree and need to diversify our economy to ensure future prosperity. Georgette Dumont was interested in why other Florida cities (Miami, Tampa, Orlando) seem to have passed us by from relatively equal beginnings 100 years ago. Citizen attendee Carnell Oliver suggested that Jacksonville suffers from the lack of tourism attractions that other cities in Florida enjoy. Lori Boyer pointed out that Jacksonville lost many of its corporate headquarters in the banking and insurance industries, so we no longer have the advantage of CEOs and corporate presidents living in the city who can make quick decisions and pledge the support of their companies (financial and otherwise) to civic endeavors.  Now all major requests must be forwarded to a home office in another state for a decision by someone who doesn’t know Jacksonville and its needs.
The group discussed the difficulty of imagining a structural mechanism that can help a vision or strategy outlast political administrations. Ms. Boyer and Michael Munz gave the example of the Better Jacksonville Plan as a powerful vision that was doggedly pursued by one administration, but that eventually withered away as difficulties were encountered and projects dragged into another administration that wasn’t committed to it. Mr. Rinaman felt that it is nearly impossible to ever get more than 1,000 of Jacksonville’s 850,000-plus residents to become interested in and active on any issue.  Most people are too busy with their own lives to know or care about civic issues, so the same small group of activists shows up over and over for every cause.
Mr. Rummell recounted that former JEA CEO Walt Bussells says that Jacksonville is poised for growth with lots of available infrastructure capacity unlike most of the rest of Florida. Could that be Jacksonville’s vision and calling card – we’re ready to grow? In response to a question from Ms. Boyer about whether there are any structural impediments in the Charter or the consolidated government’s structure that are preventing success, Mr. Rummell said that he came into the Task Force thinking that the independent authorities were a crazy idea and an impediment to coordinated action, but he’s changed his mind and feels that they will be fine if they are properly led and properly overseen by the City government. That led to a discussion of whether the City has an identifiable vision and plan and whether or not the independent authorities and constitutional officers have any incentive to buy into that vision. Chairwoman Boyer felt that the independent authorities are straying far from their original missions and are going too far with projects that put them in direct competition with the private sector (the JEA producing and selling liquefied natural gas, the JAA developing property and building warehouses and hangars to rent to private users, etc.). She feels these ventures both detract from the authorities’ attention to their primary missions and also harm the City by taking property off the tax rolls and diverting more economic activity through the non-taxable authorities and away from tax paying corporations. She is concerned that if those speculative commercial ventures are unsuccessful, the authorities may turn to the City for additional operating subsidies at the expense of the taxpayers. Lad Daniels suggested that perhaps the independent authority charters could be amended to require that their mission and vision statements be approved by the City Council to help ensure consistency of visions. 

The committee discussed the fact that the Consolidation Review Task Force is not supposed to be coming up with the City’s vision or theme, it’s supposed to be looking at the structure and powers that would enable the City and its independent authorities to unify and rally behind a common vision.  The appropriate parties should be able to pick any theme or vision, plug it into the structure, and produce a successful outcome.  The committee returned to the question of how to create the mechanism that would allow for the creation of the vision and theme. It is difficult to determine who is the appropriate party(s) to lead the effort.  Should it be the business leadership of the city? Is there a non-profit with enough stature and clout to pull it off?  What is the City’s appropriate role – to lead or to support?

Lad Daniels reiterated his suggestion that the independent authorities be required to have their mission and vision statements signed off by the City Council, and recommended that the Task Force recommend an end to term limits for City elected officials. Michael Munz cautioned against too much City control over the independent authorities – there are reasons why they were created independent in the first place to prevent too much political influence over their business decisions.  He fears that if important authority decisions have to be ratified by City Council, then the authorities will by necessity become political actors constantly lobbying to line up 10 votes for their issues, and the benefits of independence will be lost. 

Lori Boyer listed the following issues identified during the Task Force’s work to this point:

· Continuity

· CAO qualifications, duties and relation to the mayor
· Office of General Counsel issues

· Independent authority missions and visions in relation to the City’s interests

· Mechanism for developing and selling a big vision and theme to the general public

The group discussed a variety of issues relating to the City’s Chief Administrative Officer (CAO). The position was specifically listed in the original 1968 City Charter but was removed by legislative action in 1971, along with specific language about required qualifications for department heads and division chiefs. Mayors have always had a CAO or equivalent since the removal, but the position functions however the sitting mayor wants it to function. There was sentiment to return the position to the Charter with a list of specific job qualifications.  Ms. Boyer pointed out that the Mayor Brown administration in City history in that he has implemented a cabinet government system, with numerous department heads reporting directly to the mayor rather than to the CAO. The proper appointment authority for the CAO was discussed (Mayor vs. City Council). Various methods were suggested for ensuring continuity in the office of the CAO as mayoral administrations change, including a suggestion that the Charter provide that a mayor may not remove the incumbent CAO for some period of time after she/he takes office – perhaps 6 months, or at least through the adoption of the new mayor’s first budget. Jim Rinaman recounted that he had been appointed as a Special Counsel for 2 months prior to his assuming the job full-time from original General Counsel Bill Durden, and that a similar Special Counsel appointment was made when he was leaving the position.  That provided a means of having the position always filled and of transferring important knowledge about pending cases, upcoming issues, employee capabilities, etc. from one incumbent to the next. 
The committee discussed the problems of mayoral transitions and what, if anything, can be done structurally or legislatively to ease the transition and ensure the transmission of knowledge from one administration to the next. The current timing of elections and the swearing-in of a new council and mayor on July 1st is very problematic given that the Code requires that the mayor submit a budget to the City Council by July 15th, which must then be adopted by September 30th for the October 1 fiscal year. The system guarantees that a new mayor must live with his/her predecessor’s budget for the first year in office because there is insufficient time to be involved in crafting the proposal, although Ms. Boyer noted that a mayor is elected in May and therefore has several months, albeit very hectic ones, to be involved in crafting the budget proposal. Mr. Munz reported that some mayoral transitions have gone very smoothly and some have gone very poorly, depending on the personalities involved. The group discussed the possibilities for changing the time of City elections to better coincide with the budget preparation process. Since the fiscal year is set by state law and the budget submission date is driven by state millage advertising requirements, the best option would be to move the elections to allow greater time between the swearing-in of new elected officials and the start of the budget process. The group discussed the many pros and cons of changing City elections to coincide with state or federal elections in the fall, or in the fall but of a non-statewide election year. The issue has been debated many times in Jacksonville by Charter Revision Commissions and City Councils, but no change has ever been made.  The committee would like to hear from fellow Task Force member Wyman Duggan who chaired the latest edition of the Charter Revision Commission several years ago which debated these issues. Term limits and staggered City Council terms were also suggested as topics in need of a thorough discussion. Suggestions were made to consider three 4-year terms or perhaps two 6-year terms for a total of a 12 year limit on all positions. Lad Daniels advocated for repeal of all term limits.
Future meeting topics
· Office of General Counsel issues. Damian Cook suggested that perhaps Jim Rinaman, Chuck Arnold and Steve Rohan (given their decades of experience in the General Counsel’s Office) could form a subcommittee to review and vet a list of issues and do some preparatory work in advance of inviting General Counsel Cindy Laquidara to a future meeting.

· Interlocal agreements, particularly issues relating to the loss of institutional knowledge of their contents on the part of COJ officials and poor communication among the various parties.

· Police and Fire Pension Fund.  The consensus was to let the Pension Reform Task Force complete its work and then review that body’s report and recommendations.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:49 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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Tapes:
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